



Issue I 15 January 2024 Volume 21

### From the President

I exchanged several email messages with the DGRA President Jeff Dunham over the past week about his letter for the Newsletter and then dealing with the power outages and damage caused by the Blizzard that struck the Portland, Oregon area.

On Saturday, 13 Jan, I discovered that the DGRA website was down and set a note to Jeff to have him reset the Server and received a note back that "they were having a with 60 mph gusts. He also indicated that the Power will be out for at least a day and maybe two and 200000 homes without power."

On Monday, 15 Jan, I received a update that "We had a very bad blizzard and windstorm here in Portland Oregon. 65 mph gusts. Two trees were blown down onto my home. Trees down and power lines down everywhere. I have no power and no internet. It is a mess and I am guessing it will be down for a week or more. I have a generator to keep the house warm."

On Wednesday, 17 Jan, I got a short message that "My power is back on and the website is back on-line."

Then on Thursday, 18 Jan, I received this message, "I won't be able to do a letter this quarter. I am now buried at work.... Just put a note in that I am indisposed due to the inclement weather. Jeff"

For the DGRA Officers and the members of DGRA we all wish Jeff and his family all the best. I'm sure that Jeff will let us know how things are going as he catches up on his work, the repair and cleanup of his home, along with the damage to the Portland area.

James A Streeter
For the Newsletter Staff
Dunham Genealogy Research Association

# Table of Contents

From the President	1
Table of Contents	2
Editor's Corner	3
The Dunhan line of Rose Marie (Mushel) Ployhar	4
Poetry Issue Coming	18
What's New on the Dunham Website	19
HELP NEEDED!	19

### **Editor's Corner**

The Dunham Genealogy Research Association continues its search for a new Editor for our quarterly Newsletter. We also need some helpers to share their family stories and others that have found Dunham landmarks and other Dunham related locations that would be of interest to our members.

This Newsletter has taken longer to put together as additional information became available in December that confirmed the Dunham line of Rose Marie (Mushel) Ployhar. This article connects the research published in 1987 in The American Genealogist on Six Nathaniel Dunham's by RoseMari Finter with newer information found by Gratia and James. Both authors were also dealing with family obligations, medical and dental issues while finishing the article. This article is another example of the records that are now available on your home computer

Due to weather conditions in the Pacific Northwest and with power outages in the Portland, Oregon area, the Internet Server that hosts the Dunham Genealogy Research Association's website was offline for several days. This resulted in a delay of the Newsletter being added to the site.

If you know of an area of Dunham Genealogy that you would like to see discussed in a future Newsletter, please let us know.

James A. Streeter, for the DGRA Newsletter Staff.

editor@dunhamgenealogy.org

### The Dunham line of Rose Marie (Mushel) Ployhar

By
James A. Streeter and Gratia Dunham Mahony

Generations 1, 2 & 3

1. DEACON JOHN <sup>1</sup> DUNHAM 9. JOSEPH <sup>2</sup> DUNHAM 48. JOSEPH <sup>3</sup> DUNHAM

The above 3 profiles can be found online at the Dunham Genealogy Research Society website.

http://www.dunham-singletary.org/mw/index.php/DJD-1-John-1 http://www.dunham-singletary.org/mw/index.php/DJD-9-Joseph-2 http://www.dunham-singletary.org/mw/index.php/DJD-48-Joseph-3

The below line of Rose Marie Mushel descends from Nathaniel <sup>4</sup> Dunham, (Joseph, <sup>3, 4</sup> Deacon John <sup>1</sup>) and Easther Partridge. He is the same person as Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> in the article by Rosemari Finter published in The American Genealogist v. 62, p. 17-18, shown as #6 Nathaniel Dunham, 1<sup>st</sup> of Mansfield. As stated in her article on p. 17 "The fact that Esther Partridge's husband was designated as "1<sup>st</sup>" in the marriage record indicates that he was older than Nathaniel <sup>5</sup>, who was called "Jr." and who was born in 1722."

In research by Gratia Dunham Mahony only the first two children of Joseph <sup>3</sup> and Bethia (Chase) Dunham are given in the vital Records. Joseph <sup>3</sup> Dunham was a house carpenter (house builder) and was found in the records in Norton, (see following). [House builders at that time moved around to wherever their services were needed.] Gratia believes that Nathaniel <sup>4</sup> was probably born in Norton but not sure of the exact year — please see the arrangement of the children that I assembled when I first began research on this line (my line comes from Stephen <sup>4</sup> Dunham b. 5 May 1709). Most of this is only background information for your information but it does connect this family to Norton. It also answers the question posed by Rosemari Finter that Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> was older than Nathaniel <sup>5</sup> Jr. b. 1722. And it shows how Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> could have "of Norton" if he was born there.

#### **Generation 4**

**281. Nathaniel** <sup>4</sup> **Dunham** (Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup> John <sup>1</sup>) was born before 1721, a son of Joseph <sup>3</sup> Dunham and Bethia Chase. <sup>[1]</sup> This is the Nathaniel Dunham known as Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> of Norton and Mansfield. <sup>[2]</sup> While we do not have an exact birth or death date for Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> of Norton, he would have been born before Nathaniel <sup>5</sup> Dunham, Jr. son of Nathaniel <sup>4,3</sup>, Joseph <sup>2</sup> John <sup>1</sup> Dunham). This Nathaniel <sup>5</sup> Dunham, Jr. was born in Norton 20 June 1722. <sup>[3]</sup> There was a

Nathaniel Dunham who died in Mansfield, Bristol, MA, 14 March 1796. but that date is for Nathaniel Dunham, Jr. [3]

While we do not have an exact birth or death date for Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> of Norton, he would have been born before Nathaniel <sup>5</sup> Dunham, Jr. son of Nathaniel <sup>4,3</sup>, Joseph <sup>2</sup> John <sup>1</sup> Dunham). This Nathaniel <sup>5</sup> Dunham, Jr. was born in Norton 20 June 1722. <sup>[4]</sup> Also see TAG v. 62, p. 15 for discussion by Dr. David Green and the author of the article, Rosemari Finter of the fact that "if Nathaniel Dunhan 1<sup>st</sup> was older than Nathaniel Jr. – and I'm sure that he was – it follows that Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> was born before 1722." <sup>[5,6]</sup>

We know from land records that Joseph <sup>3</sup> Dunham, house carpenter, was living in Norton between about 1711/12 to about 1724 when he is living in Edgartown. It is likely that several of his children were born in Norton. Please refer to the narrative under #48. Joseph <sup>3</sup> Dunham, father of Nathaniel <sup>4</sup> Dunham 1<sup>st</sup>. If Nathaniel <sup>4</sup> Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> was born in Norton before 1722, then it is logical that he would be called Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> of Norton.

Esther Partridge m. Nathaniel Dunham 21 Dec 1757 in Norton.

From the Court of General Sessions ... September ... Ninth Day ... 1760, p. 207; "Esther Dunham Late Esther Partridge appeared ... while a single Woman was guilty of fornication ... fine of Twenty shillings....<sup>[9]</sup>

Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> married (probably as his second wife), probably in Raynham (given on Norton Vital Records as Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> intent 21 December 1757 m. 6 January 1757/8 **Esther Partridge** of Raynham. <sup>[7, 8]</sup> They resided in that part of Norton which became the district of Mansfield Ma. in 1770, and the town of Mansfield Ma. in 1775.

Esther was b. abt. 1730; d. Savoy, Berkshire, MA, 15 May 1807 ae: 77 yrs. She was bur. in Spruce Corner Cemetery, Savoy. [10]

Nathaniel Dunham 1<sup>st</sup> would have been between 36 and 42 years old at the time of his marriage to Esther Partridge, thus we should consider that he may have had an earlier (unknown) wife and may even have had children by her.

Children of Nathaniel 1<sup>st</sup> and first (unknown) wife:
Possible children, not recorded on Vital Records

Children of Nathaniel 4 (1st) Dunham and Esther Partridge:

**281.1** i. **Caleb** <sup>5</sup> **Dunham**, b. Norton, 27 Mar 1760 <sup>[11]</sup>
281.2 ii. **Isaac** <sup>5</sup> **Dunham**, b. Norton, 10 Dec 1761; <sup>[12]</sup> d. Nassau, Rensselaer, NY, 21 Aug

- 1841;<sup>[13]</sup> m. in Mansfield, **Priscilla Eaton**, both of Mansfield, 26 Jan 1786;<sup>[14]</sup> m.  $2^{nd}$  **Mary West**, b. 20 Nov 1771; d. 14 Mar 1877 (age 105).<sup>[15]</sup> Isaac and Priscilla were bur. in Dunham-Sweet Cemetery, Nassau<sup>[16, 17]</sup> and Mary was bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Burnt Hills, Saratoga, NY.<sup>[18]</sup>
- 281.3. iii. **Daniel <sup>5</sup> Dunham**, b. Norton, 8 Jan 1764;<sup>[19]</sup> bpt. 19 Feb 1764; d. 1854;<sup>[20]</sup> m. Mansfield, 26 Jan 1791 **Judith Blanchard**.<sup>[21]</sup> in 1820 Daniel was living in Savoy.<sup>[22]</sup>
- 281.4. iv. **Job** <sup>5</sup> **Dunham** b. prob in Mansfield, Sep 1768; d. Savoy, 17 Nov 1859;<sup>[23]</sup> m. Mansfield, 13 Dec 1792, **Elisabeth William**, (4<sup>th</sup>)(both of Mansfield),<sup>[24]</sup> the dau. of Elijah Williams and Elizabeth Bates. She was b. in Mansfield, 21 Jun 1767;<sup>[25]</sup> d. Savoy, 18 Sep 1833.<sup>[26]</sup> Both Job and Elizabeth were bur. in Spruce Corner Cemetery, Savoy<sup>[27, 28]</sup> Job m. 2<sup>nd</sup> 1835, **Lydia (Handy) Jenks**, widow of Israel Jenks. Lydia was bur in Mineral Spring Cemetery, Pawtucket, Providence, RI and had 8 children with Israel.<sup>[29]</sup>

- 1. TAG v. 62, p. 15
- 2. TAG v. 62, p. 16
- 3. Vital Records of Mansfield MA to 1850; p.190
- 4. Vital Records of Norton MA to 1850, p. 50
- 5. TAG v. 62, p. 17
- 6. TAG v. 62, p. 15
- 7. Vital Records of Norton MA to 1850, p. 227
- 8. Vital Records of Raynham VR, p.87
- 9. Op. Cit.4, p. 227
- 10. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 75751693; photo
- 11. Op. Cit. 4
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 154544779, photo
- 14. Op. Cit 3, p. 100
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 94353731, photo
- 16. Op. Cit. 13
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 154544866
- 18. Op. Cit. 15
- 19. Op. Cit. 4, p. 51
- 20. TAG v. 62, p. 18
- 21. Op. Cit. 3 p. 99
- 22. 1820 United States Federal Census
- 23. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 75751695, photo
- 24. Op. Cit. 3 p. 100, 169
- 25. Op. Cit. 3, p. 68
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 75751692, photo
- 27. Op. Cit. 23
- 28. Op. Cit. 26
- 29. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 64662122, photo

**281.1.** Caleb <sup>5</sup> Dunham, (Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Norton, Bristol, MA. 27 Mar 1760;<sup>[2]</sup> d. West Haven, Rutland, VT, abt. 1825;<sup>[3]</sup> m. Sarah Trembling/Tombling/Trombling, dau. of Abijah Tambling and Phebe Sanford. She was b. Windham Co., CT, 13 Oct 1768; d. West Haven, 21 Oct 1822.<sup>[5]</sup>

From Massachusetts, U.S., Soldiers and Sailors in the Revolutionary War; v. 5 p.39; Caleb Dunham, Mansfield. Private, Capt. Josiah Smith's Co. Col. Josiah Whitney's Regt. Enlisted May 27 1776; service to Dec. 1 1776, 6 mos. 6 days; company raised for defense of town and harbor of Boston.

Private in Capt. Benjamin Bates Co. Col. Abiel Mitchel's Regt; enlisted July 28 1780; discharged Oct. 31 1780; service 3 mos. 6 days; company raised to reinforce Continental Army for 3 months.

Private, Capt. Isaac Hodges Co. Col. George William's Regt; service from Sept. 25 1777 to Oct. 31 1777, 1 mo. 6 days, on a secret expedition; roll sworn to at Norton; also, Capt. Israel Trow's Co., Col. John Daggett's Regt; entered service Jan 12 1778; discharged March 31, 1778; service, 2 mos. 20 days; company drafted to serve under Maj. Gen. Spencer at Rhode Island for 3 months from Jan. 1 1778.

Also in Vol. 5; p. 868 under Caleb Donham, Mansfield. Private, Capt. Samuel White's Co. Col. Thomas Carpenter's Regt; enlisted Aug. 19 1778; discharged Sept. 8 1778; service 21 days, on an expedition to Rhode Island.

- 1800 United States Federal Census; Orwell, Rutland, VT 20010-21010 as Demham Caleb is age 26-45 (he would be 40 years old) with 2 males under 10; 2 females under 10, one female 10-16, and one female 26-45.
- 1810 United States Federal Census; West Haven, Rutland, VT
  1 male under 10, 1 male 10-16, 1 male 16-26, 1 male over 45; and 1 female under
  10, 2 f. 10-16, 1 f. 16-26 and 1 f. 26-45.
- 1830 United States Federal Census; West Haven, Rutland, VT
  2 males under 5, 2 male 5-10, 1 Male 30-40; and 1 female 20-30. This would be the family of Caleb Dunham Jr. b. Oct 1790 as both his parents were dead.

### Children of Caleb <sup>5</sup> Dunham and Sarah Trembling/Trombling:

i. Emily Jane <sup>6</sup> Dunham, b. Cornwall, Addison, VT, abt. 1789; d. aft. 1825;
 m. Cornwall, VT, Orval Wright; b. Cornwall 12 Jul 1785; d. 1840; 5 sons and 6 daughters. <sup>[6]</sup>

- **281.1-2.** Caleb <sup>6</sup> Dunham Jr. b. Lee, Berkshire, MA, Oct 1790; d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH, 6 June 1843;
- iii. Betsy <sup>6</sup> Dunham, b. Orwell, Addison, VT, 15 Mar 1794; d. OH, 8 Feb 1846; m. Samuel Jennings of West Haven, Rutland, VT 13 Apr. 1814.<sup>[7]</sup> He was b. in Bethel, Sullivan, NY, 14 Nov 1791; d. Galena, Jo Daviess, II, 4 Apr 1855;<sup>[8]</sup> Both Betsy and Samuel were bur. in the Jennings Vault, Oak Woods Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, II.<sup>[9, 10]</sup>

### Info. from Olive Richardson:

Samuel Jennings had a tavern at Lockport, Niagara, NY, 1820-35, then the family moved west to Illinois and Michigan. Betsey and Samuel Jennings had children, and a grandson named Edwin Brizse Jennings who d. 11 Oct. 1923 in Chicago IL. The Probate Court of Cook Co. IL, File # 92985 has seven volumes of testimony and evidence relating to a hearing in Oct. 1924 "to determine heirship". There were numerous claims to his estate. [11]

- iii. Mary<sup>6</sup> Dunham, b. West Haven, abt. 1798<sup>[12]</sup>
- iv. Hannah<sup>6</sup> Dunham, b. Orwell, 23 Jan 1800; d. Columbus, Columbia, WI, 14 Feb 1847;<sup>[13]</sup> m. West Haven, 21 Mar 1819, Hehemiah Allen,<sup>[14]</sup> son of Sabin Allen and Anna Corbin.<sup>[15]</sup> He was b. in Whitehall, Washington, NY, 17 Sep 1795; d. Columbus, Columbia, WI, 9 Jun 1875.<sup>[16]</sup> Nehemiah m. 2<sup>nd</sup> Abigal unknown, aft. 17 Jul 1850<sup>[17]</sup> and bef. 1 Jun 1855.<sup>[18]</sup> She was b. in NY 1 Jul, 1815; d. Wyocena, Columbia, WI<sup>[19]</sup> and was bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Columbus.<sup>[20]</sup> Hannah and Hehemiah were the parents of 5 sons and 1 daughter<sup>[21]</sup> and were bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Columbus.<sup>[22]</sup>

1850 Census -- Columbus, Columbia, WI – Nehemiah, 53 – James, 23 – Emeline,

22 – John W, 4 -- not m. to Abigal

1855 Wisconsin Census – Columbus, 2 males and 2 females -- m. to Abigal 1860 Census – Columbus, N (Nehemiah), 63 – Abigail, 46 – John W, 14 – Emma, 13

- v. Elijah Clinton<sup>6</sup> "Eli" Dunham, b. West Haven, Rutland, VT, 31 Mar 1809;<sup>[23]</sup> d. Henrietta, Lorain, Oh, 26 Jan 1880, (aged 70 Yrs. 9 M. 26D);<sup>[24]</sup> m. Shelby, Orleans, NY, abt. 1833, Adeline Elizabeth Chambers Dunham.<sup>[25]</sup> She was b. in NY, abt. 1811; d. Brownhelm, Lorain, OH, 12 Apr 1901.<sup>[26]</sup> Both Elijah and Adeline were bur. in Brownhelm Cemetery, Brownhelm.<sup>[27, 28]</sup> They had 1 son and 3 daughters.
- vi. Cynthia<sup>6</sup> "Cindy" Dunham, m. unknown Grant<sup>[29]</sup>

#### References:

1. TAG v. 62, p. 18

- 2. Vital Records of Norton MA to 1850, p. 51; NEHGS
- 3. Dunham-Singletary Ancestry by David Dunham; Ancestry
- 4. Douglas Family Tree by Deedy Bradley Douglas; Ancestry
- Ibid.
- 6. Op. Cit. 4
- 7. Op. Cit. 4
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 109062400
- 9. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 109062667
- 10. Op. Cit. 8
- 11. The Information from Olive Richardson was provided by Gratia Dunham Mahony, Historian, Dunham Genealogy Research Association.
- 12. Op. Cit. 4
- 13. Op. Cit. 4
- 14. Op. Cit. 4
- 15. Vermont, Vital Records, 1720-1908
- 16. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 55190214; photo
- 17. Op. Cit. 4
- 18. 1850 United States Federal Census
- 19. 1855 Wisconsin State Census
- 20. Op. Cit. 4
- 21. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 55223976; photo
- 22. Op. Cit. 15
- 23. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 55190315
- 24. Op. Cit. 4 (b, date calculated from information on his headstone.)
- 25. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 170939696; photo
- 26. Op. Cit. 4
- 27. Op. Cit. 4
- 28. Op. Cit. 24
- 29. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 163249933; photo
- 30. Op. Cit. 11 information from Olive says Cynthia Dunham m. unknown Groat; Gratian Dunham Mahony, Historian

**281.1-2.** Caleb<sup>6</sup> Dunham Jr. (Caleb <sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3,2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>) b. Lee, Berkshire, MA, Oct 1790; d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH, 6 Jun 1843; m. Benson, Rutland, VT, 8 Jan 1822, Lucy Ruth Coats, dau. of Stephen Coats and Polly Narramore. She was b. in Benson, Rutland, VT, 24 Mar 1804; d. Lorain County, OH, 2 Jun 1891. She m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Elyria, Lorain, OH, 13 Apr 1848, Thomas McCreedy. He was b. in New York, 29 Sep 1804; d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH, abt. 1882 [8]

From West Haven Vermont Land Records 4:338-39; 6:421-22, and found in Vermont Genealogy Vol. 4, No. 3, July 1999 p. 114-15; "Elisha Morton of West Haven, Rutland County on 21 Sept. 1831 bought from and mortgaged to Caleb Dunham land in West Haven. On 26 Oct. 1831 he rearranged mortgages both to the town of West Haven and to Caleb Dunham."

1830 US Federal Census; West Haven, Rutland, VT; Caleb Dunham; males under 5 yrs. - 2; 5-10 yrs. - 2; 30-40 yrs. - 1; Females 20-30 yrs. - 1; (Philander, Henry, James, William, Caleb and Lucy)

1840 US Federal Census; Brownhelm, Lorain, OH;

+Caleb Dunham; males under 5 yrs. – 1; 5-10 yrs. -1; 15-19 yrs. – 2; 40-49 yrs. - 1; Females under 5 yrs. – 1; -, Henry, James, Caleb and Mary, Lucy)

1850 US Federal Census; Brownhelm, Lorain, OH; Family of Thomas McCreedy, note Lucy (Coates) Dunham m. 2nd Thomas McCreedy:

Thomas McCreedy	46	b. NY	
Lucy	47	b. VT	
Charles		18	b. NY
Silas	15	b. OH	
Fransisca	15	b. OH	
George	10	b. OH	
Filanan/Philander Dunham 20			
Mary Dunham	12	b. OH	
DeWitt Dunham	9	b. OH	

### Children of Caleb<sup>6</sup> Dunham and Lucy Coats:

i. William Hutton<sup>7</sup> Dunham b. Benson, Rutland, VT, 10 Jan 1823;<sup>[9, 10]</sup> d. Oberlin, Lorain, OH, 28 Mar 1903;<sup>[11]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Lorain Co., OH, 10 Apr 1850, Huldah Disbrow.<sup>[12]</sup> She was b. in Ohio abt. 1830; d. 1 May 1851.<sup>[13]</sup> William m. 2<sup>nd</sup> 1855,<sup>[14]</sup> Francis L. Howard, dau. of Simeon Howard and Charlotte Glover. She was b. in Ohio, Jun 1837; d. Ohio, 1912.<sup>[15]</sup> Huldah was bur. in Pioneer Cemetery, South Amherst, Lorain, OH.<sup>[16]</sup> William and Frances were bur. in Westwood Cemetery, Oberlin.<sup>[17, 18]</sup>

William and Frances had 4 sons and 5 Daughters<sup>[19]</sup>

ii. James Warren<sup>7</sup> (Warren James) Dunham b. Benson, Rutland, VT, 13 Apr 1824;<sup>[20]</sup> d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH;<sup>[21]</sup> m. Lorain co., OH, 24 Nov 1946, Lucinda Disbrow;<sup>[22]</sup> dau. of George Disbrow and Caroline Smith. She was b. in Ohio, 3 Feb 1829; d. Ridgeville, Lorain, OH, 8 Dec 1915.<sup>[23]</sup> Both were bur. in Pioneer Cemetery, South Amherst, Lorain, OH.<sup>[24, 25]</sup>

James and Lucinda had 3 sons.<sup>[26]</sup>

iii. Henry Edwin<sup>7</sup> Dunham b. West Haven, Rutland, VT, 24 Feb 1826;<sup>[27]</sup> d. Marshall, Calhoun, MI, 29 Sep 1882;<sup>[28]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Erie Co., OH, Amanda Higgins, 19 Nov 1845.<sup>[29]</sup> She d. 1 Nov 1856.<sup>[30]</sup> Henry m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Marshall, Calhoun, MI, by 1859,

Phebe Jane Hanchett.<sup>[31, 32]</sup> She was b. in Marengo, Calhoun, MI, 30 Jun 1840; d. Marshall, 15 Oct 1920.<sup>[33]</sup> Phebe m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Calhoun Co., 7 Oct 1890, George S. Woolsey, b. abt. 1840.<sup>[34]</sup>

Henry and Phoebe were bur. in Oakridge Cemetery, Marshall. [35, 36]

Henry and Amanda had a son and dau. Henry and Phebe had 3 sons and 1 dau. [37]

iv. Lucy<sup>7</sup> Dunham, b. West Haven, Rutland, VT, 17 Jun 1828;<sup>[38]</sup> d. West Havern, 5 Dec 1828<sup>[39]</sup>

- v. Philander C. <sup>7</sup> Dunham, b. Rutland Co., VT, 11 Nov 1829;<sup>[40]</sup> d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH, 2 Jun 1857;<sup>[41]</sup> will, Henrietta twp., Lorain, OH, 16 Feb 1857; Probated: 13 Jul 1857.<sup>[42]</sup> He was bur. in Sanders Hill Cemetery, Henrietta.<sup>[43]</sup>
- vi. George Emerson<sup>7</sup> Dunham, b. Dresden, Yates, NY, 22 Jun 1832;<sup>[44]</sup> d. Dresden, 25 Jun 1834;<sup>[45]</sup>
- vii. Stephen Allen<sup>7</sup> Dunham, b. Vermillion, Huron (now in Eire), OH, 9 Sep 1835;<sup>[46]</sup> d. Henrietta, Lorain, OH, 25 May 1845.<sup>[47]</sup>
- viii. Mary Jane<sup>7</sup> Dunham, b. Birmingham, Erie, OH, 21 May 1838;<sup>[48]</sup> d. 22 Oct 1892;<sup>[49]</sup>
- m. Marshall, Calhoun, MI, 5 Dec 1865, Charles Henry Pringle, [50] son of William C Pringle and Eleanor Warner. He was b. New York, 31 Jul 1834; d. Location unknown), 22 Sep 1906; [52] Charles m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Ithaca, Gratiot, MI, 1984, Mary W. (Shaw) Porter, dau. of John C. Shaw and Matilda Perry. [53] Both Mary and Charles were bur. in Oakridge Cemetery, Marshall, Calhoun, MI. [54, 55]

Mary and Charles had 2 sons. [56]

**281.1-2-7.9. De Witt Clinton**<sup>7</sup> **Dunham, MD** b. Brownhelm, Lorain, Ohio, 13 Jul 1841;

- 1. Vital Records of Norton MA to 1850, p. 227; NEHGS
- 2. Records from Family Bible owned by Dr. Dwight Clinton Dunham (now by Mary Ann (Dunham) Mushell)
- 3. Dunham-Singletary Ancestry by David Dunham; Ancestry
- 4. Gamble Family Tree #1 by Fred Gamble; Ancestry
- 5. Op. Cit. 3
- 6. Op. Cit. 3
- 7. Op. Cit. 4
- 8. Op. Cit. 4
- 9. Vermont, Vital Records, 1720-1908

- 10. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 11. Obituary; William H Dunham; The Elyria Reporter, 30 Mar 1903, p.1
- 12. Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 39963190; photo
- 14. 1900 United States Federal Census
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 50437777; photo
- 16. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 39963190; photo
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 65755536; photo
- 18. Op. Cit. 15
- 19. Douglas Family Tree by Deedy Bradley Douglas; Ancestry
- 20. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 21. Op. Cit. 4
- 22. Op. Cit. 19
- 23. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 39963194, photo
- 24. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 39963193, photo
- 25. Op. Cit 23
- 26. Op. Cit. 19
- 27. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 28. Obituary, The Statesman, Marshall, MI, 5 Oct 1882; FAGM
- 29. Ohio, County Marriages, 1789-2016; Family Search
- 30. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 10438415; photo
- 31. Op. Cit. 28
- 32. Michigan, County Marriage Records, 1822-1940
- 33. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 86662425; photo
- 34. Op. Cit 32
- 35. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 65755536; photo
- 36. Op. Cit. 33
- 37. Op. Cit. 19
- 38. Op. Cit. 2
- 39. Op. Cit. 19
- 40. Op; Cit. 2 Bible
- 41. Op. Cit. 19
- 42. Ohio, U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1786-1998; p. 36, image 49/131
- 43. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 10438414; photo
- 44. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 45. Op. Cit. 19
- 46. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 47. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 48. Op. Cit. 2 Bible
- 49. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 63733644
- 50. Michigan, County Marriage Records, 1822-1940
- 51. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 63701410; photo
- 52. Op. Cit. 48 (Charles and Mary)
- 53. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 63733644; photo
- 54. Op. Cit. 49
- 55. Op. Cit. 51
- 56. Op. Cit. 19

**281.1-2-7.9. Dewitt Clinton** <sup>7</sup> **Dunham, MD,** (Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3,2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>) b. Brownhelm, Lorain, Ohio, 13 Jul 1841; <sup>[1,2]</sup> d. Anoka, Anoka, MN, 1 May 1898 from Bright's Disease; <sup>[3, 4]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> **Margaret Powell**, dau. of John Powell and Jane Woods. <sup>[5]</sup> She was b. in Michigan, 23 Jun 1841; d. 9 Jun 1888 (prob. Anoka). <sup>[6]</sup> Dewitt m. 2<sup>nd</sup> Anoka, 10 Jun 1891, **Ruth McCann Thurston**; <sup>[7]</sup> dau of Danville Clarence Thurston and Ella Rhoda McCann. <sup>[8]</sup> She was b. in Minnesota, 22 Apr 1869; d. prob. Anoka, 11 May 1966. <sup>[9]</sup> Dewitt, Margaret and Ruth were bur. in Oakwood Cemetery, Anoka. <sup>[10, 11, 12]</sup>

Dewitt took a scientific course at Oberlin College, Oberlin, Lorain, OH and afterwards graduated at the Cleveland Medical college in 1867-8. He began his practice at Anoka the following year. He also attended the Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, OH. Dewitt was best known as a medical practitioner also held the positions as mayor of Anoka, president of the board of education along with other positions. He had been elected as a state senator in 1894. The Probate of his estate took place in Anoka County, from 9 May 1898 to 28 Nov 1899. The Guardianship his children, Marion Dunham and Dewitt C. Dunham took place on 8 Jun 1898 also in Anoka County.

Dewitt was found in the U.S. Federal Census records for 1850 in Brownhelm, Lorain, OH., 1860 in Brooklyn, Green, Wisconsin, 1870, 1880, 1890 in Anoka and he was found in the 1875 and 1885 Minnesota State Census. Ruth was found in the Census Records as a widow in Anoka from 1900 to 1950. [17, 18] In the 1880 U.S. Census the parents of Margaret indicate being b. in England and Ireland. [19]

His obituary can be found in several newspapers from Minnesota and each contains slightly different information on his life.<sup>[20]</sup> The Estate of DeWitt Clinton Dunham was filed in the Probate Court, Anoka County, MN, 9 May 1898.<sup>[21]</sup>

### Children of **DeWitt Clinton<sup>7</sup> Dunham, MD** and **Margaret Powell**:

- i. Jessie Edith<sup>8</sup> Dunham b. Anoka, 29 May 1870; d. prob. Anoka, 26 May 1893;<sup>[22]</sup> m. Anoka, Anoka, MN, 30 May 1892, William S. Mast.<sup>[23]</sup> Jessie was bur. in Oakwood Cemetery, Anoka.<sup>[24]</sup>
- ii. William Alvin<sup>8</sup> Dunham b. 22 Aug 1872; d. 24 Jul 1884; bur. Oakwood Cemetery, Anoka.<sup>[25]</sup>
- iii. Lucy Bertha<sup>8</sup> Dunham b. 4 Jun 1874; d. 3 Jun 1908; bur. Oakwood Cemetery, Anoka.<sup>[26]</sup>

#### Children of **DeWitt Clinton<sup>8</sup> Dunham, MD** and **Ruth McCann Thurston**:

iv. Marion<sup>8</sup> "Mary Ann" Dunham b. Anoka, 13 Apr 1894; d. Anoka, 2 Jun 1981;<sup>[27]</sup> not married. She was bur. in Oakwood Cemetery, Anoka.<sup>[28]</sup>

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5 DeWitt Clinton**<sup>8</sup> **Dunham** b. Minnesota, 8 Oct 1896;

#### References:

- History of Anoka County and the towns of Champlin and Dayton in Hennepin County, Minnesota, p. 318; Archive.org
- 2. Records from Family Bible owned by Dr. Dwight Clinton Dunham (now by Mary Ann (Dunham) Mushell)
- 3. Probate: Minnesota, U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1801-1925; Ancestry
- 4. Obituary The Princeton Union, Princeton, MN, 5 May 1898, p. 4
- 5. Douglas Family Tree by Deedy Bradley Douglas; Ancestry
- 6. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67223955, photo
- 7. Minnesota, U.S., Marriages from the Minnesota Official Marriage System, 1850-2019; Ancestry
- 8. Op. Cit. 5
- 9. Op. Cit. 5
- 10. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67223738; photo
- 11. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67223955; photo
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67224797; photo
- 13. The Princeton Union, Princeton, MN, 5 May 1898, p. 4; Newspapers.com
- 14. Directory of Deceased American Physicians, 1804-1929; Ancestry
- 15. The Sauk Centre Herald, Sauk Center, MN, 5 May 1898, p. 4; Newspapers.com
- 16. Minnesota, U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1801-1925; Ancestry
- 17. United States Federal Census, 1850 to 1950
- 18. Minnesota State Census, 1875 and 1885; Ancestry
- 19. Op. Cit. 17
- 20. Newspapers.com; search Dunham May 1898 Minnesota
- 21. Minnesota, U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1801-1925, image 1704-1798; Ancestry
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 68126786; Photo
- 23. Op. Cit. 5
- 24. Op. Cit. 20
- 25. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67224116; photo
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67224394; photo
- 27. Minnesota, U.S., Death Index, 1908-2017
- 28. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 229764073; no photo

### **Generation 8**

**281.1-7.2-7.9-8.5 DeWitt Clinton** <sup>8</sup> "**Dunny**" **Dunham** (DeWitt Clinton <sup>7</sup>, Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3,2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>), b. Anoka, Anoka, MN, 8 Oct 1895,<sup>[1]</sup> d. Columbia Falls, Flathead, MT, 2 Dec 1966, at his home.<sup>[2]</sup> He m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Hennepin Co., MN, 12 Jul 1924, **Gladys Marguerite Oakins**,<sup>[3,4]</sup> dau. of Clarance F. Oakins and Fannie Grace Holmes.<sup>[5]</sup> Gladys was b. in La Crosse, La Crosse, WI, 20 Jan 1898;<sup>[6]</sup> d. Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN, 25 Nov 1947.<sup>[7,8]</sup> He m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Dade Co. FL, 25 Feb 1957, **Bernice Josephine Fitzgerald Kossoff**;<sup>[9]</sup> dau. of Harry Adison Fitzgerald and Katherine P. Strassburg. She was b. in Kalispell, abt. 1918; d. Arizona2001.<sup>[10]</sup> She had m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Lake County, MT, 6 Nov 1937, James Frederic Kossoff;<sup>[11]</sup> son of Gustav Frederic Kossoff and Maude Sophia Chase. James was b. in Conrad, Pondera, MT, 10 Feb 1911;<sup>[12]</sup> d. Pocatello, Bannock, ID, 5 Nov 1985; bur. Conrad Memorial Cemetery, Kalispell.<sup>[13]</sup> Bernice and James were div. in Helena, Lewis and Clark, MT, 22 Oct 1954.<sup>[14]</sup> De Witt and Bernice were bur. in Glacier Memorial Gardens,

Kalispell, Flathead, MT.<sup>[15, 16]</sup> Gladys was bur. in Lakewood Cemetery, Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN.<sup>[17]</sup>

De Witt and Gladys were found in the 1930 and 1940 US Census Iv. in Robbinsdale, Hennepin, MT, 24 Apr 1930 and in Morningside, Hennepin, MT, 1 Apr 1940. [18, 19]

Dewitt served as a sergeant during World War 1. He founded the Plum Creek Lumber Co. and in 1945 he established the Plum Creek Mill. He added a lumbermill in Pablo, Lake county in 1958 and expanded with a plywood plant in 1965. The operations employed over 500 workers. [20] See the article "*Montana Lumber Mill Owner DeWitt Clinton Dunham*" by Paul C. Dunham and Gratia Dunham Mahony, in the 15 October 2010 issue of the Dunham Singletary Family Connections/ DGRA Newsletter, pp. 4-5

### Children of De Witt C.8 Dunham and Gladys Marguerite Oakins:

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1 Marion**<sup>9</sup> **"Mary Ann" Dunham** b. Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN, 26 Nov 1930.

Child of Bernice Josephine Fitzgerald and James Federic Kossoff:

- **a.** Billie Josephine Kossoff b. in Kalispell, abt. 1939;<sup>[21]</sup> m. in Kalispell, 28 Apr 1957, Frank N Sutton, son of Shirly Sutton and Grayce Hendershot. He was b. in Malta, Phillips, MT, abt. 1939;<sup>[22]</sup>
- **b.** Karel Karen Kossoff b. Montana, abt. 1944<sup>[23]</sup>

- 1. Montana, U.S., State Deaths, 1907-2018; Ancestry
- 2. Obituary, The Billings Gazette, Billings, MT, 3 Dec 1966; Newspapers.com
- 3. Op. Cit. 1
- 4. Web: Minnesota, U.S., Marriages from the Minnesota Official Marriage System, 1850-2019; Ancestry
- 5. Mushel Family Tree by Rose Ployhar; Ancestry
- 6. Wisconsin, Birth Index, 1820-1907; Ancestry
- 7. Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2002; Ancestry
- 8. Op. Cit. 1
- 9. Florida, U.S., Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001; Ancestry
- 10. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 101388650; photo
- 11. Montana, U.S., County Marriages, 1865-1987; Ancestry
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150822043
- 14. Montana, U.S., Divorce Records, 1943-1988; Ancestry
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 28367230; photo
- 16. Op. Cit. 10
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 31994897; photo
- 18. 1930 United States Federal Census; Ancestry
- 19. 1940 United States Federal Census; Ancestry
- 20. Op. Cit. 2
- 21. 1950 United States Federal Census; Ancestry

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1** Mary Ann <sup>9</sup> Dunham, (DeWitt Clinton <sup>8, 7</sup>, Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>), b. Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN, 26 Nov 1930;<sup>[1]</sup> d. at home, 29950 Walking Horse Lane, Big Arm, Lake, MT, 25 Sep 2012, due to a Ruptured Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm.<sup>[2]</sup> She m. in Bemidji, Beltrami, MN, 5 Apr 1952 **Gerald James Mushel**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Aloysius Stanley "Alex" Mushel and Maud Irene Young. He was b. in Swatara, Aitkin, MN; d. Nisswa, Crow Wing, MN, 2 Mar 2007.<sup>[4]</sup> Mary Ann and Gerald were div. in Kalispell, Flathead, MT, 9 Mar 1966.<sup>[5]</sup> Gerald m. 2<sup>nd</sup> **Darlene F. Webster**, age 38. He was living in Valley City, ND and she was living at 7615 Elliot Ave, S. Richfield, Hennepin, MN as indicated on the Marriage License Application.<sup>[6]</sup>

May Ann is shown in the 1940 & 1950 US Federal Census, 10 Apr 1940 Morningside Village, Hennepin, MN, and 4 Apr 1950 Northern, Beltrami, MN. Gerald was found in the 1940 and 1950 census living in Aitkin, Aitkin, MN.<sup>[7, 8]</sup> Gerald served in the U.S. Navy from 29 Sep 1948 to 28 Sep 1949.<sup>[9]</sup>

Mary Ann was living in Polson in Dec 1966 when her father died. [10] Gerald was living in Payson, Gila, AZ in 1986, 1988, 1994 and 2002. [11, 12] Mary Ann was Cremated. [13]

### Children of Mary Ann <sup>9</sup> Dunham and Gerald James Mushel:

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.1 Ruth Ann<sup>10</sup> Mushel**, b. Duluth, Saint Louis, MN, 13 Jan 1953.

ii. James Dunham Mushel, b. Kalispell, 27 Jan 1958; d. 29 Jan 1958. [14] He was bur. in St. Richards Cemetery, Columbia Falls, Flathead, MT. [15]

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.3**. **Zona Danielita<sup>10</sup> Mushel,** b. Kalispell, Flathead, MT, 9 Feb 1959

281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.4. Rose Marie<sup>10</sup> Mushel, b. abt. 1963

Children of Gerald James Mushel and Darlene Faye Dlouhy Webster:

- a. Daughter Private
- b. Christopher Shahn Mushel, b. Crow Wing Co. MN, 11 Feb 1954; d. 18 Apr 2017; bur. Coastal Bend State Veterans Cemetery, Corpus Christi, Nueces, TX. Christopher was a Sargent in the US Army. [16, 17]

- 1. Minnesota, U.S., Birth Index, 1900-1934; Ancestry
- 2. Montana Certificate of Death, 201224-006515; Ancestry
- 3. Montana, U.S., Marriage Records, 1943-1988; Ancestry

- 4. Op. Cit. 2
- 5. Montana, U.S., Divorce Record, 1943-1988; Ancestry
- 6. Marriage applications, The Minneapolis Star, Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN, 22 May 1967, p. 20
- 7. 1940 United States Federal Census; Ancestry
- 8. 1950 United States Federal Census; Ancestry
- 9. U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010
- 10. Obituary, The Billings Gazette, Billings, MT, 3 Dec 1966; Newspapers.com
- 11. U.S. Public Records Index, 1950-1993, Volume 1; Ancestry
- 12. U.S. Phone and Address Directories, 1993-2002; Ancestry
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 260318814
- 14. Montana Certificate of Death; James Dunham<sup>11</sup> Mushel; Ancestry
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 168839787
- 16. Karlsson Släktträd (family tree) by ankilindkvist; Ancestry
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 178837701

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.1**. **Ruth Ann<sup>10</sup> Mushel, (**Mary Ann <sup>9</sup> Dunham, DeWitt Clinton <sup>8, 7</sup>, Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>), b. Duluth, St. Louis, MN, 13 Jan 1953; <sup>[1]</sup> d. unknown; m.1<sup>st</sup> **Jerald C. Forest**; div. Kalispell, Flathead, MT, Oct. 1977. <sup>[2]</sup> m. 2<sup>nd</sup> 2 Dec. 1978, **Randall Dale Ebert**, <sup>[3]</sup> son of Vernon Dale Ebert, b. North Dakota and Helen E Anderson, b. Montana. He was b. in Shelby, Toole, MT, 22 Mar 1954; <sup>[3]</sup> d. Somers, Flathead, MT, 2 Aug 1992, <sup>[4]</sup> bur. Conrad Memorial Cemetery, Kalispell. <sup>[5, 6]</sup> Randall had been m. prior to Cynthia Edece and were div. in Kalispell, Nov 1976. <sup>[7]</sup> Ruth m. 3<sup>rd</sup>. Kalispell, 7 Aug 1981, **Wade T. Caudill**, son of Thomas D Caudill and Gloria M. Harshbarger. Wade was b. 6 Sep 1958 in Kalispell. <sup>[8]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Montana, U.S., Marriage Records, 1943-1988; Ancestry
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Montana, U.S., State Deaths, 1907-2018
- 5. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 149060166
- 6. Obituary, Great Falls Tribune, 5 Aug 1992, p. 8; Newspapers.com
- 7. Op. Cit. 2
- 8. Op. Cit. 2; for Wade T. Caudill

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.3**. **Zona Danielita<sup>10</sup> Mushel, (**Mary Ann <sup>9</sup> Dunham, DeWitt Clinton <sup>8, 7</sup>, Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>) b. Kalispell, Flathead, MT, 9 Feb 1959;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Fisher, Polk, MN, 22 Nov 2022.<sup>[2]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> Polk, MN, 16 May 1981, **William Allen Knox**<sup>[3]</sup> and m. 2<sup>nd</sup> Lawrence Co. SD, 14 Sep 2001, **Gregory Kaml**; b. abt. 1963.<sup>[4]</sup> Zona was bur. in Greenwood Cemetery, Fisher, Polk, MN.<sup>[5]</sup> Her Obituary was published 1 Dec 2022.<sup>[6]</sup>

Zona graduated from Polson High School, Polson, Lake, MT. in 1977<sup>[7]</sup> and later lived in Fisher, where she had built a life and raised her family, from 1988-2020.<sup>[8]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Montana, U.S., Birth Records, 1897-1988; Ancestry
- 2. U.S., Obituary Collection, 1930-Current; Ancestry
- 3. Minnesota, U.S., Marriages from the Minnesota Official Marriage System, 1850; Ancestry
- 4. South Dakota, U.S., Marriages, 1905-2018; Ancestry
- 5. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 245915095, photo.
- 6. Op. Cit. 2
- 7. U.S., School Yearbooks, 1900-2016, Photo; Ancestry
- 8. U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019

**281.1-2-7.9-8.5-9.1-10.4** Rose Marie<sup>10</sup> Mushel, (Mary Ann <sup>9</sup> Dunham, DeWitt Clinton <sup>8, 7</sup>, Caleb <sup>6, 5</sup>, Nathaniel <sup>4</sup>, Joseph <sup>3, 2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>), b. Kalispell, Flathead, MT, abt. 1963; lv, 2024; m. unknown Ployhar

# **Poetry Issue Coming**

## **Announcement and Request for Submissions**

I recently received a very nice poem by Linda White about a memory of her grandfather and it made me think about memories that all of us have of our loved ones. I'd like to include some of these memories in an upcoming issue of this newsletter if you all will help by submitting an item. This could be a poem, or a short narrative or story about either an individual or a family.

Surely we all have stories to share, or poems that we have written. Perhaps we have a photograph of a loved one, and just a description about that family photo might make an interesting story. If we focus on including these thoughts and memories in the 15 July 2024 newsletter, it should make for happy summer reading.

Please send your poems or stories to me, Gratia Mahony, by email at <a href="mailto:Dunhamgratia007@gmail.com">Dunhamgratia007@gmail.com</a>. Please submit them by 15 June, 2024 so that I will have time to compile them into an article.

### What's New on the Dunham Website

By James A. Streeter

The new Photographs of Dunham Ancestors is still waiting for your photo's to be sent so we can add them to the Collection. You can find the Collection at: **Photos - Dunham-Singletary Family Connections.** 

Not much happened on the Dunham Website since the last newsletter as I was out of the country exploring the Atlantic in October. We flew to Heathrow England and got on the Cruise Ship the same day. This was a very relaxing trip 15 nite trip to New York City. We missed Bermuda due to a hurricane but did visit Halifax, Nova Scotia.

#### **HELP NEEDED!**

DGRA is looking to expand the Deacon John Dunham line that is posted on the Dunham Families in America Site from the current 4 Generations to 5 Generation along with the birth information on the children found in the 6<sup>th</sup> generation. Gratia and James will both be researching the families and as each person is completed the material will be added to the site. If anyone has information on the 5<sup>th</sup> generation Dunham's or is interested in helping research, please let James know.

We are also looking for help to review Dunham lines found in previous issues of the DSFC Newsletters and prepare them for addition to the Dunham Families in America collection. If you have questions about what is involved or if you can help, please contact James A. Streeter - james8313@sti.net.